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volved in an effort to expel Fili-
pino immigrants, who were at first
considered US “nationals.”

Three agencies formulated
public health policy in Los Ange-
les: the California State Board of
Health, the Los Angeles City
Health Department, and the Los
Angeles County Department of
Health, which was responsible for
the unincorporated areas of the
county as well as for several small
cities within its borders. In addi-
tion, the Los Angeles County De-
partment of Charities was in-
volved in health as well as welfare
because it operated both the
county hospital and sanatorium;
after 1932, its jurisdiction ex-
panded to include most outpatient
care delivered by the county. Al-
though conflicts frequently arose
among those 4 agencies, they
generally agreed about the place
Mexicans and Filipinos should oc-
cupy in Los Angeles.

Shortly after the completion of
the transcontinental railroad in
1869, Los Angeles launched a
massive campaign to lure
prospective residents. Promoters
touted the opportunity to live in
an exclusively White, Anglo-
Saxon society as a major advan-
tage. An 1894 editorial entitled
“The Right Kind of People” that
appeared in a prominent booster
journal declared, “We are not

compelled, as in most eastern
cities, to set aside 20 to 30 per
cent as speaking little or no Eng-
lish and caring nothing for Amer-
ican institutions. . . . Only the
best class of immigration thus far
has been attracted to this section,
and the situation is likely to con-
tinue the same in the future.”4

But the desire for cheap labor
shattered the dream of racial ho-
mogeneity. After 1914, when
growers’ demands for an inexpen-
sive workforce coincided with un-
settled economic and political con-
ditions in Mexico, thousands of
Mexicans poured into southern
California. Their arrival provoked
a fierce outcry from nativist
groups, who argued that Mexicans
created overwhelming social prob-
lems, took jobs away from Whites,
and represented an undesirable
racial group. As the Grizzly Bear,
the journal of the Order of the Na-
tive Sons of the Golden West,
wrote in 1927, “It is evident that,
unless an end is put to the influx
of Mexicans, this country will have
merely substituted a low-grade
Westerner for a European immi-
grant, with a new race problem
thrown in. . . . The effect of this
Mexican influx on the already
over-burdened taxpayer should
be considered. Los Angeles
County . . . is the dumping ground
for poverty-stricken Mexicans.”5

ALTHOUGH THE PROMINENT
role of health officials in immigra-
tion restriction is a familiar theme
in public health history, most
studies concentrate on immigrants
who departed from eastern and
southern Europe and settled in
East Coast cities during the late
19th and early 20th centuries.1

This article helps to broaden our
perspective by examining policies
toward Filipinos and Mexican im-
migrants in Los Angeles.2 Some
entered California during the
1910s, but the majority arrived
during the 1920s, by which time
immigration from Europe had
greatly diminished. Many worked
in agriculture rather than in in-
dustry. They also encountered un-
compromising discrimination.
While European immigrants grad-
ually came to be seen as White,
Mexicans and Filipinos increas-
ingly were racialized.3 Segregation
was common in education, health
care, and public accommodations
throughout Los Angeles County.
And nativists sought not just to re-
strict the entry of both groups
during the late 1920s but also to
expel them during the 1930s. Al-
though Mexican immigrants ar-
rived in the largest numbers and
initially aroused the greatest hos-
tility, which led to demands for
Mexican repatriation, state and
local officials also became in-

Public health officials con-
tributed to the early 20th-
century campaign against Mex-
icans and Filipinos in Los
Angeles. In 1914, the newly es-
tablished city and county health
departments confronted the
overwhelming task of building
a public health infrastructure
for a rapidly growing popula-
tion spread over a large area.
However, for several years pub-
lic health reports focused al-
most exclusively on the various
infectious diseases associated
with Mexican immigrants.

Although the segregation of
Mexicans was illegal in Califor-
nia until 1935, county officials
established separate clinics for
Whites and Mexicans during the
1920s. With assistance from
state officials, local health au-
thorities participated actively in
efforts to restrict Mexican im-
migration throughout the 1920s
and to expel both Mexicans and
Filipinos during the 1930s.
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Public Health Policy Toward 
Mexicans and Filipinos in Los Angeles, 1910–1940



ple worldwide; the victims came
from all social strata.9 The first
reported cases in Los Angeles
were aboard a ship from San
Francisco.10 Pomeroy, however,
directed his response to the
usual suspects. In December
1918, he wrote that he had sent
2 guards, one to a neighborhood
near Duarte and the other to
Berrytown, “where conditions
among the Mexicans made it
necessary to safeguard the rest
of the population.”11

Then, in October 1924,
plague visited Los Angeles,
killing more than 30 people,
90% of whom were Mexican.12

This time, authorities were deal-
ing not just with a virulent and

frightening epidemic but with
one that struck close to down-
town, arousing fears that infec-
tion would spread to Whites and
that bad publicity would under-
mine the tourist industry. Both
city and state officials joined the
campaign to eradicate the dis-
ease. They acted swiftly, estab-
lishing a quarantine over the af-
fected areas, removing victims to
the county hospital, disinfecting
property, destroying buildings,
and eradicating rodents.13 As
William Deverell notes, public
health reports highlighted the
ethnicity of the patients and
the “uncleanliness” of their
neighborhoods.14

Because tuberculosis was a
major killer, it was the focus of
sustained rather than episodic at-
tention. By 1920, the city,

the spread of disease” and “pre-
vent neglect and carelessness in
sanitation and hygiene”; their
work therefore should not be re-
garded “in the nature of a char-
ity.”7 To some extent, this com-
ment simply reflected the scope
of Pomeroy’s charge. He was re-
sponsible for safeguarding popu-
lation health, leaving the care of
indigents to the Department of
Charities. But Pomeroy also im-
plied that Mexicans were outside
the body politic and that their
health was significant only inso-
far as it threatened that of Whites.

The following year, Pomeroy
devoted the bulk of his report to
attempts to extirpate typhus
fever, which struck 4 Mexicans

in a labor camp operated by the
Southern Pacific Railroad in
Harold, near Palmdale. Pomeroy
acknowledged that the camp was
“insanitary and overcrowded and
proper facilities for bathing and
general hygiene don’t exist.” Nev-
ertheless, he considered Mexican
workers to be masters of their
own fates. “The Mexican was
naturally uncleanly,” his “habits
tended to overcrowding,” and
“his ignorance and prejudice,
coupled with a tendency to the
life of a nomad, indeed created
serious obstacles in the establish-
ment of complete control.”8

Perhaps no event so clearly
demonstrated the readiness of
local officials to blame Mexicans
for disease as the great influenza
epidemic of 1918 to 1919, which
killed more than 21 million peo-
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Public health officials helped to
craft the anti-Mexican discourse
and at the same time led efforts to
segregate, exclude, and repatriate
Mexican immigrants. 

DANGEROUS AND
BURDENSOME

In 1914, the newly established
local health departments in Los
Angeles confronted the over-
whelming task of building a public
health infrastructure for a bur-
geoning population spread over an
enormous area. For several years,
however, public health reports fo-
cused almost exclusively on the
various infectious diseases associ-
ated with Mexican immigrants. In
1916, John L. Pomeroy, the direc-
tor of the Los Angeles County De-
partment of Health, explained
why he needed to hire public
health nurses by submitting the
report of a temporary nurse who
had worked in Irwindale, a “Mexi-
can village of about 63 houses”
between Covina and Azusa in the
San Gabriel Valley. According to
the nurse, “the secretive nature of
the Mexican” made it difficult to
obtain “accurate records”; never-
theless, it was clear that various in-
fectious diseases were prevalent.
The one case of syphilis demon-
strated that “in the crowded condi-
tion of the homes, privacy is an
impossibility, and the moral tone
is low indeed.” The “illicit sale of
liquor” occurred constantly, tend-
ing “to demoralize these people
even more than poverty and natu-
ral shiftlessness.” “Proper supervi-
sion” of contagious diseases was
especially important because “peo-
ple refuse to go to a hospital for
treatment.”6

In his letter to the Los Angeles
County Board of Supervisors,
Pomeroy stressed that public
health nurses were needed to
“protect the general public from

“While European immigrants gradually came 

to be seen as White, Mexicans and Filipinos 

increasingly were racialized.



the “present situation with regard
to plague among Mexicans.29

In health care, as in education,
segregation meant that Mexicans
received inferior accommoda-
tions. Pomeroy assured the Board
of Supervisors that the Maravilla
Park Health Center “will be a
very inexpensive affair.”30 He
originally leased a small wooden
cottage for its use. In 1928,
when the Belvedere Health Cen-
ter acquired a major new build-
ing, Pomeroy moved its old one
to Maravilla Park, where it
served as the site of that area’s
health center. Two years later,
Pomeroy did ask for additional
funds for that facility, now noting
that although Maravilla Park “is a
breeding place of disease,” its
health center had only 3 treat-
ment clinics and was “housed in
a small wooden, almost ram-
shackle, structure.”31

EXCLUSION

The porousness of the border
between Mexico and the United
States was a critical concern to
nativists. Health officials helped
to aggravate that concern. Re-
porting on the 1916 typhus out-
break, Pomeroy predicted that
more cases would develop not
only because of the “unsettled
conditions in Mexico” but also
because “persons may slip
through the border and get into
the country without passing
through the usual government
quarantine stations.” Until control
was tightened, he would be com-
pelled “to maintain strict regula-
tions over the Mexican settle-
ments throughout the county.”32

The following year, the federal
government instituted more rig-
orous medical inspections at El
Paso, the primary port of entry
for Mexicans in the Southwest.
Health authorities continued to
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health centers offering both cura-
tive and preventive care. The
1923 Health Officer’s Report
listed 2 child hygiene clinics at
the San Fernando Health Center,
one “American” and the other
“Mexican.”20 The following year,
Pomeroy requested permission to
lease space in El Monte for a
new clinic, explaining that “we
have no place in this town for
caring for white people. One of
the churches has been providing
several rooms for the Mexicans.
We cannot mix the races.”21 In
1925, he informed the Board of
Supervisors of his intention to
open the Maravilla Park Health
Center “in the heart of the Mexi-
can district” of Belvedere.22 Two
years later, he requested funds to
establish a small clinic near
Whittier “in Jimtown, a Mexican
settlement of several hundred
families.”23

As school officials had,
Pomeroy rationalized segrega-
tion by pointing to Mexican
needs and White demands. The
Maravilla Park Health Center,
he noted, offered programs
specifically geared toward Mexi-
cans: “There are 10 000 Mexi-
cans in Maravilla Park and
many are in need of health edu-
cation.”24 He stressed that “this,
of course, protects the white
people very definitely.”25

Pomeroy also argued that
Maravilla Park mothers could
not walk as far as the Belvedere
Health Center with their chil-
dren.26 Just as segregation in
education was in part a re-
sponse to White fears of con-
tamination,27 so Pomeroy justi-
fied the opening of the center in
Maravilla Park by calling atten-
tion to “public demand for the
separate treatment of certain
diseases which are infectious
and prevalent among these peo-
ple.”28 He noted in particular
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county, and state health depart-
ments had established separate
divisions devoted to tuberculosis
control. All 3 issued reports
pointing to the very high propor-
tion of Mexicans affected. In ex-
plaining the prevalence of tuber-
culosis, officials focused on the
same mixture of personal habits
and living conditions that were
implicated in the genesis of other
communicable diseases. In addi-
tion, authorities asserted, the bio-
logical makeup of Mexicans
made them especially prone to
tuberculosis.15 That argument
bolstered the increasingly wide-
spread belief that Mexicans con-
stituted a separate racial group,
not simply a national one.

Public health reports about tu-
berculosis also supported the
contention that Mexicans placed
undue demands on government
resources. In the mid-1920s, the
State Board of Health published
2 widely circulated studies. The
first reported that the county
hospital spent $75141 on care
for tubercular Mexicans between
July 1, 1922, and June 30,
1924.16 The other noted that
Mexican families “where tubercu-
losis is a problem” figured promi-
nently among the recipients of
relief.17 Because an important
basis for excluding immigrants
was that they were “likely to be-
come a public charge,” those fig-
ures were cited over and over.18

SEGREGATION 

Several historians note that al-
though the segregation of Mexi-
cans was illegal in California until
1935, some occurred in Los An-
geles public schools on a de facto
basis.19 Health officials also sepa-
rated Whites and Mexicans. One
of the proudest achievements of
the County Department of
Health was the establishment of
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point out, however, that immi-
grants crossed at other locations.33

Nativists also lobbied for legis-
lation to restrict the number of
Mexicans admitted. The Immi-
gration Act of 1924 instituted
numerical quotas for European
immigrants, but not for those
from the Western Hemisphere.
Emory S. Bogardus, a sociologist
at the University of Southern Cal-
ifornia, noted that “social and
public health workers”34 repre-
sented an important group of re-
strictionists agitating for an ex-
tension of the quota. In January
1928, A.S. Baker, a physician at
the Los Angeles County Depart-
ment of Health East Side Health
Center, wrote to Albert Johnson,
the head of the House Immigra-
tion Committee, on behalf of
doctors and dentists who “are in
close touch with the situation on
the east side of Los Angeles
(Belvedere and Maravilla Park)
which is rapidly becoming intol-
erable to American tax payers”
and who “feel especially quali-
fied to speak on the subject.”35

The same month, Edythe Tate
Thompson, the director of the
State Bureau of Tuberculosis,
mailed Johnson several copies of
the 2 reports published by the
State Board of Health document-
ing the high cost of caring for tu-
bercular Mexicans in Los Ange-
les.36 Two years later, she
congratulated him “on the splen-
did fight that you have made so
successfully on the quota” and
indicated that she would be
“glad” to “furnish any additional
information.”37

Other officials testified in the
hearings organized by Represen-
tative John C. Box of Texas on
the bill to limit immigration from
Mexico. Pomeroy, for example,
stated, “Unless the tubercular
and venereal Mexican is cared
for through the public health de-

partment he is likely to become a
public health problem of suffi-
cient size to affect the general
public health.”38

MEXICAN REPATRIATION

The Great Depression had an
especially devastating effect on
Mexicans in Los Angeles. Al-
though Mexicans were the first to
lose jobs, many state and local
relief efforts gave priority to
Whites; some excluded nonciti-
zens.39 In addition, pressure
mounted for the expulsion of all
Mexican nationals. Mexicans left
Los Angeles during the early
1930s for a variety of reasons,
including unemployment, home-
sickness, and the encouragement
of the Mexican government;
however, the policies of the Los
Angeles County Department of
Charities were a major factor.40

In January 1931, that depart-
ment asked the Board of Super-
visors for funds to pay the rail
fares of Mexicans to the border.
The first repatriation train de-
parted on March 23, 1931, with
350 people on board.41 By the
end of 1933, the county had
sponsored 15 trains, carrying a
total of 12786 Mexicans.42 Al-
though the department never
again was able to transport so
many people, it remained com-
mitted to a policy of expulsion
throughout the decade.

Department officials justified
repatriation by pointing not just

to the relief directed to Mexicans
but also to the high cost of the
health care services they re-
ceived. On January 29, 1934,
Rex Thomson, the superintend-
ent of the department, wrote to
Alejandro V. Martinez, the Mexi-
can consul in Los Angeles, re-
questing his support for the repa-
triation campaign. “You will
readily perceive,” Thomson
noted, “that the savings to the
taxpayers due to the success of
this repatriation has been
tremendous.” Those savings in-
cluded not only the cost of the
relief that would have been spent
on the repatriates but also “the
immense outstanding costs in the
way of hospitalization, clinical
and medical attention, and edu-
cation facilities which this com-
munity is obligated to provide.”43

Thomson used virtually the
same wording in a letter to the
Los Angeles County Board of Su-
pervisors on February 14, asking
for more funds for Mexican repa-
triation.44 Thirteen months later,
he urged the board to endorse a
resettlement plan in Mexico to
encourage more immigrants to
return, “thereby ultimately pro-
ducing a tremendous savings, not
only in the cost of relief . . . but
also reducing the material costs
of relief afforded in our institu-
tions to such indigent aliens and
effecting a savings in the costs of
other Governmental services af-
forded to them such as general
health, educational, etc.”45
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of whom were sick or disabled.
That department did, however,
remain responsible for providing
health care to all indigents, re-
gardless of the source of their
financial assistance.49 The bulk of
Thomson’s letter consisted of an
account of the “material and
medical relief” furnished by
the county. The county spent
$46058 a month on material
relief to “Mexican aliens” and
another $34025 for medical care
($30395 for institutional care
and $3630 for outpatient care).50

In 1938, Thomson attempted
to reduce that burden by trans-
porting 4 infirm people to Mex-
ico in February, 2 in May, 4 in
August, and 7 in October.51

Abraham Hoffman writes that
the repatriation program had
“declined to the point where
repatriates for the most part
were . . . blind, tubercular, para-
lyzed, or were minor children or
the aged.”52 The numbers in-
volved certainly paled in com-
parison with those in earlier
years, when trainloads of repatri-
ates departed from Los Angeles.
But these final trips also high-
light a concern with the high
cost of health care that had ani-
mated the campaign since its
inception. 

FILIPINO REPATRIATION

In 1932, the California State
Board of Health wrote, “The exo-
dus of thousands of Mexicans
from this state has reduced both
our clinic and hospital population
with reference to this group.” As
a result, “Filipinos constitute one
of our worst problems at the
present time. Many of them are
food handlers, either working in
fields with fresh fruits or vegeta-
bles or working in kitchens and
restaurants.”53 Because the
Philippines was a US territory,

the large numbers of Filipinos
who arrived in California in the
late 1920s were considered “na-
tionals.” By the early 1930s, Los
Angeles had become an impor-
tant center for that population.
As the Board of Health noted,
many found employment in serv-
ice work as well as in agriculture;
a very high proportion were
young, single men.54

Pressure to expel Filipinos
arose in the 1920s and intensi-
fied after the advent of the de-
pression. As in the campaign for
Mexican repatriation, an impor-
tant charge was that many mem-
bers of the population created so-
cial problems by importing
“loathsome diseases” and requir-
ing expensive medical care.55

The nativists’ first significant vic-
tory was the passage of the Tyd-
ings McDuffie Act in 1934, es-
tablishing the Philippines as a
commonwealth and changing the
status of Filipinos from nationals
to aliens.56 The 1935 Repatria-
tion Act, introduced by California
Congressman Robert Welch, pro-
vided for the return of “Filipino
wards of public and private or-
ganizations” as well as others
who were unemployed.57 Al-
though Welch originally had pro-
posed that the War and Navy
Departments furnish military
transports, the government con-
tracted with private steamship
companies.58 Very few Filipinos,
however, accepted the offer of
free transportation home.59

Health officials helped to fuel
the nativist campaign. As director
of the State Bureau of Tuberculo-
sis, Edythe Tate Thompson fre-
quently traveled throughout the
state to inspect its many public
hospitals and sanatoriums. Her
monthly reports, available for the
period after 1933, document her
relentless hostility toward Fil-
ipinos and her tireless efforts in
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No accounts survive of conver-
sations between Department of
Charities staff and individual
Mexican clients. Two cases that
came to the attention of the
Board of Supervisors, however,
demonstrate the determination of
staff to rid the county of clients
with large medical expenses. In
both, the department requested
funds to return the families to
Mexico by car rather than on the
organized train trips. The first,
occurring in August 1930, in-
volved a woman and her 6 chil-
dren. According to the letter
from a department social worker,
the family received $67.50 in
county aid each month. In addi-
tion, “The children present nu-
merous health problems which
require costly medical care.” Fed-
eral immigration authorities had
refused the department’s request
to deport the family but prom-
ised that if the family “can be
taken to TiaJuana the immigra-
tion officer will prevent their re-
turn.”46 The second case, 3 years
later, involved a couple with 6
children. The superintendent of
the Bureau of Welfare wrote that
“the man and woman are both ill
and represent an expensive
case.”47

On May 25, 1937, Thomson
wrote to the Board of Supervi-
sors, requesting permission to
hire 5 to 10 social workers who
“possess the ability to speak Span-
ish of extreme fluency” and could
encourage indigent Mexicans to
accept repatriation regardless of
whether they were “employable
or non-employable.”48 By that
date, indigent people deemed
“employable” had been trans-
ferred to the rolls of the State Re-
lief Administration or the federal
Works Progress Administration.
The County Department of Char-
ities thus provided relief primarily
to “unemployable” people, most
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support of expulsion. After visit-
ing Kern General Hospital in
April, she wrote,

Here, as in many of the other
general hospitals, the beds on
the tuberculosis service were
nearly all filled with Filipinos.
These people seem to have
more complications than other
races. Rarely do I see a Filipino
with just a pulmonary involve-
ment. They require very much
more nursing than a white pa-
tient, and since they are so
often disturbed mentally, cou-
pled with certain groups of
them carrying many supersti-
tions, it makes life very miser-
able for white patients around
them.60

Thompson also frequently in-
sisted that Filipinos, like Mexi-
cans, deserved only the cheapest
and least attractive types of
care.61

In addition, Thompson joined
the campaign for removal. At the
suggestion of John Porter, the
president of the California State
Board of Health, she conferred in
February 1933 with the federal
immigration officer in Los Ange-
les, who suggested that she coop-
erate “in urging the new Con-
gress to pass the bill returning
Filipinos on army transports.”62

At a meeting of the State Board
of Health 2 months later, she re-
quested permission to raise the
issue of the “deportation of
aliens” with the California Con-
ference of Social Agencies.63 The
resolution she submitted in May
began by noting that more than
30000 Filipinos lived in Califor-
nia and that tuberculosis was the
cause of a third of their deaths.
In an explicit reference to the
“likely to become a public
charge” clause of the immigra-
tion statute, the resolution ar-
gued that the high prevalence of
tuberculosis “constitutes depend-
ency as these people must oc-
cupy beds in county hospitals
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and be cared for at public ex-
pense.” The resolution concluded
by recommending that California
congressmen seek passage of the
repatriation bill “and that it be
stipulated that Army transports
be used to return these unfortu-
nate dependent people to their
own country at the earliest possi-
ble moment.”64 The conference’s
refusal to vote on the resolution
prompted Thompson to remark
that social workers “seldom see
the complications in the present
social disorder.”65

On a trip to Washington, DC,
in August, Thompson met with
the commissioner of immigration
to urge him to work for “volun-
tary deportation” of Filipinos. As
she later wrote, “I mentioned to

him the great amount of sickness,
particularly tuberculosis, among
them at the present time; and the
fact that they were filling up our
hospital beds for almost indefi-
nite periods; and I thought per-
haps a recommendation from
him to the War Department
might make it possible to use
these transports without legisla-
tion.”66 Again, she met opposi-
tion. According to her report, he
responded that the Philippines Is-
land had few medical resources
and that the State of California
“had a distinct obligation to take
care of any sick Filipino, regard-
less of what their illness might
be, or the length of time they
had been in the state.” Thomp-

son remained unconvinced: “I
was quite interested to see how
indifferent they were as to the
problems here.”67

Local as well as state officials
sought Filipino repatriation. In
April 1934, the Los Angeles
Herald reported that Frank L.
Shaw, chairman of the Los Ange-
les County Board of Supervisors,
planned to inaugurate a program
to return Filipinos on the relief
rolls and that Supervisor Roger
W. Jessup asked the County
Counsel to determine the pro-
gram’s legality.68 Despite the pas-
sage of the federal Repatriation
Act the following year, the De-
partment of Charities proceeded
on its own, contracting with
American steamship companies

to transport indigents to Manila
at reduced rates.69 As in the case
of Mexican repatriation, sick and
disabled people were especially
likely to be encouraged to de-
part. A thesis for a master of arts
degree in social work included
this account: “It was the privilege
of the writer to work with some
of the Filipinos who were on re-
lief at the Los Angeles County
Welfare office in the spring of
1936. Most of these people were
sickly and unable to work. Be-
cause of their inability to work, it
was often suggested that it was
perhaps best for them to be sent
back to their families and imme-
diate relatives in the homeland.
They were told that they would
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